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We are writing to express concern with how the Penalty Fare Regulations appear to have 
been applied, and may still be being applied, in regard to the calculation of penalty fares at 
point of issue. 

In April 2018, the new regulations came into effect. There is guidance for these regulations 
but unfortunately, there are areas of ambiguity which could leave the passenger vulnerable 
to being overcharged for a penalty fare. 

One area of the Penalty Fare Regulations causing particular concern is section 9 (6) (b) 
which states that 'the day and time of the journey the person is making, has made or intends 
to make' should be referenced when calculating the cost of a penalty fare. 

However, investigations following complaints made to London TravelWatch and Transport 
Focus have revealed that penalty fares issued at twice the single fare have been calculated 
at the anytime walk-up fare. This has meant that the day and time of the journey has not 
been taken into account when the penalty was calculated. Both penalty fare appeal bodies 
have agreed that they too translated the regulations in the same way. In addition to being 
overcharged, some passengers may have faced prosecution or have been prosecuted for an 
unpaid penalty fare that has been incorrectly calculated. 

Both London TravelWatch and Transport Focus have made further enquiries and the Rail 
Delivery Group (RDG) have confirmed that the time and day of travel should be taken into 
consideration when issuing a penalty fare. The RDG also asked their legal counsel to 
comment. 

On 26 June 2019, RDG advised that all customers who could have potentially been 
overcharged on their penalty fares will need to be contacted and refunds issued where 
appropriate. They also advised that asking customers, who have overcharged, to appeal 
again would be a much more negative proposition, and likely to result in bad press or worse; 
legal action taken by passengers. 






